REGINA DUPLICATE BRIDGE CLUB

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting
Held at the Club June 18, 2009
Present:  A constituted quorum
Dean Allen called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm
1.0 Adoption of the Agenda
         Motion by Cal McLeod, seconded by Alice Huber, that the agenda be adopted

         as presented.  Carried.  

2.0 Adoption of the Minutes
Motion by Wayne Nattrass, seconded by Jill Wellman, that the minutes of June 26, 2008
 be adopted. Carried.

3.0 President’s Report

Dean Allen thanked the Board of Directors for their work this year, and thanked the Club membership for their support.  He extended his wishes to Vice President Richard Downing for a full recovery, and indicated that in the light of Richard’s illness, Dean would let his name stand for president again this year.  He reported that the remainder of the Board would also let their names stand; however, that the position of vice-president would be filled by someone other than Richard, as this position should be held by someone actively on the Board in the event that the President not be able to complete his term.  
Dean talked about changes during the year.  Increases in directors’ fees and table fees will be reflected in the financial report.   
He talked about changes that have happened as a result of changes to the mall in general.  The landlord advised us that there would be renovations to the mall, and that a key change for us would be a change to parking arrangements, with the south lot being designated as private parking for a new tenant.  After much discussion with the landlord, discussions with a lawyer and with a couple of real estate agents, it was determined that we did not have much recourse.  However, we did get a concession to allow open parking in this area weekdays after 6:00 pm and on weekends.  Parking immediately adjacent to our building on the south will be exempt from the above parking restrictions, and  3 of the stalls will be designated as handicapped. He addressed member concerns that we should be entitled to a reduction in Common Area costs as a result of the restrictions to parking in the south lot. Our share of the Common Area costs is 9.42% of the total cost, as this our percentage of square footage in the mall;  we will continue to have the same amount of parking available to us, although it will not be in the location that we have been using.   He also indicated that our sign would need to be removed or changed, in order to be more appropriate to the appearance of the mall.  He discussed the water leakage problem that we have been experiencing:  both from a leak in the roof near the men’s washroom, and from the contractor’s work on the new façade around the outside of the mall (peeling back 5-6 feet of the roof to facilitate attaching the new façade).  He said that upon completion of the renovation, the contractor will be responsible for clean-up and repair of anything damaged. There are provisions in our lease to deal with these types of problems and the Board will monitor the situation and act accordingly to protect our interests.  Dean said that, for the record, he has written a letter to mall management outlining all concerns.  By making concerns known at present, we will be in better position to seek recourse should something need attention in future because of the damage done at present (for example, premature deterioration of the new carpet from being wet for an extended period).   
- Dean reported that he has familiarized himself with our lease and as a result has become more aware of landlord responsibilities in terms of repairs, etc.  For example, costs for the broken window last year have now been reimbursed to us (approx $700)  The landlord will pay for the repair of the urinals ($314.74) and for the cost of the hot water heater for the washrooms ($541.69)   He indicated that we are the only tenant left in the mall who is not responsible for paying for these types of costs ourselves.  He thanked Eli Fluter for ensuring the favourable lease that we have (if renewed prior to July, 2013, we have another 5 year guarantee beyond that with the same favourable rent and conditions).  Dean indicated that according to his research, if we tried to rent comparable property right now, the cost could be 75% higher . . . that is if we could find comparable facilities.  He also indicated that mall management wants us to revisit our insurance, as they believe our insurance does not comply with what is required.  Dean will check into this. 

- Dean indicated that the operation of the Club has generally run smoothly.  The odd complaint or concern has had to be dealt with, but there have been far more compliments or constructive suggestions.  He acknowledged the importance of directors and volunteers, and thanked them for their efforts and dedication.  He stressed the importance of thanking these individuals on a regular basis to let them know how much they are appreciated, and asked that others step forward to share the load as well.  

4.0  Treasurer’s Report

Norma Barber presented the financial statement, including a comparison of revenue and disbursements (May 2008 compared to May 2009); also a budget for 09/10.  She also presented a balance sheet of assets, liabilities and equity as of May 31, 2009.
Norma pointed out the table fees indicate a increase of 293.5 tables over the previous year ($7045.59 increase).  The Saturday Eight-Is-Enough game has been very helpful in increasing this count.  She pointed out that Directors’ fees have doubled, with Monday and Friday evenings, Tuesday and Thursday afternoons, and Saturday being the most impacted.  It was noted that the cost of coffee has gone up a significant amount, and that drink machine profits are down.  
Motion by Bob Loewen, seconded by Joginder Bhangu. that we accept the financial statement as presented, and that we approve the budget for 09/10 as presented.  Carried.  

Motion by Norma Barber, seconded by Alice Huber, that we appoint Eli Fluter as the auditor for the next fiscal year.  Carried.  

5.0  Old Business
None
6.0  New Business

          6.1   Combining of Club monies into one fund
          Norma Barber suggested that we consider combining our total investments as an 

          investment fund, rather than continuing to designate a portion as a building fund
          Dean Allen indicated that people who contributed in the past to a specific building

          fund have been advised of our intent to bring this motion forward.  Only one individual 

          has asked that a portion of this money be refunded (half). In the event that this motion 

          passes, that individual will receive this refund.
          Motion by Norma Barber, seconded by Rick Gaucher, that we combine our

           investments as one investment fund with the interest accrued appearing as a single 

           entry on the balance sheet.  Carried (one opposed)
           6.2    Purchase of a Duplimate machine
            Dean Allen asked for discussion regarding the purchase of this machine, details of 

            which were disseminated prior to the meeting. Points made during the discussion:
· If this is presented as a motion, it should be using a generic name rather than a 

      brand name, as there are other “dealing machines” that we may wish to consider

· There are two distinctly different types of machines:  bar code and optical reader

· The optical reader variety would not require special cards, and would be cheaper

· Machine deals hands at random or within limitations indicated.  Could be useful for establishing practice hands, specifically for teaching purposes.

· Printouts of hands can be generated

· Could check with ACBL re: their research

· Seems very expensive for our purposes

· PDF format – allows hands to be viewed online at home after a game

· Easier for elderly people when they do not need to shuffle

· If cards are made up in advance, might there be a security issue? (lock & key)

· More investigation and more options should be looked at (pros and cons)

· Rather than proceeding at present, a committee should be struck to gather more

       information regarding options, and to make recommendations.
·  Some members who are not present might be good candidates for such a   committee, because of their knowledge and expertise.  If this option is pursued, the Board should appoint knowledgeable members to such a committee.
Motion by Scott Rosom, seconded by Wayne Nattrass, that we strike a committee to investigate options for purchase of a “dealing machine”.  Further, that their findings be presented at a meeting of the membership in general before any option is pursued.  Carried.   .The Board was authorized to strike such a committee.
6.3 Purchase of a Bridgemate
Details of this scoring machine were disseminated to the membership prior to the meeting. No discussion took place regarding this purchase, as the general membership feeling was that this, too, needed further study.
Motion by  Dave Sabier, seconded by Lance Connell, that the committee struck to study the “dealing machine” also have a mandate to study options and feasibility of purchase of a scoring machine similar to the Bridgemate.  Carried.  
6.4 Purchase of a new sign for our Club
As indicated in the President’s report, we will not be able to put up our old sign.

Members were asked to consider options, including a new digital sign.

Points raised during discussion:

· Out-of-towners generally already know where we are

· A prominent sign would help people to find us more easily; help to bring in an untapped market

· If the purpose of the sign is to help advertise our location, perhaps we could put this money into actual advertising instead 

· A professionally painted sign on the door might be sufficient

· A neon sign on the door would be more eye-catching

· A new digital sign would not be visible from Albert Street anyway

· Digital sign would likely cost $2000 to $3000

· Our name could be part of a lit street sign visible from Albert Street, at a cost of approximately $1500;  However, there would be a monthly fee in addition

· Any sign purchased by us would be our property, and could go with us if we were to move
Motion by Margaret Hubbard, seconded by Ken Roland, that we purchase a new digital sign, with a limit of $3000, to improve the esthetics of our exterior.  Defeated
Motion by James Dulmage, seconded by Wayne Nattrass, that we hire a professional to paint our name and logo on the door, at a maximum cost of $500.  Carried.  

6.5 LifeMaster and In Memoriam displays

We have had these two on separate walls.  The Board had considered combining these into one LifeMaster wall.  The Board decided to bring this before the AGM so that the final decision would reflect the wishes of the membership. Points made during the discussion:

· The LifeMaster wall could be a history of all members (living and dead) who achieved the status of LifeMaster while members of our Club.

· Recognition of longtime members (whether life masters or not) could be achieved in other ways.  For example, an In Memoriam plaque could be established, honouring longtime members who have passed away.  In addition, a history book (binder) could be kept prominently  displayed, with pictures, etc.

· Some members have stated that they do not wish their pictures to end up on a “death wall”

·  Seeing pictures of old friends on a special In Memoriam wall adds a sense of Club history
Motion by Nelson Sunshine, seconded by Mavis Orpen, that we display the pictures on the In Memoriam wall as in the past (leave the status quo).  Carried.
(People not wishing to have their pictures end up on the In Memoriam wall could indicate this wish in advance).

6.6 More junior fund games

Art D’Entremont suggested that we should hold more junior fund games.  Dean Allen indicated that this item was not on the agenda, but he allowed its addition at this time.  Art indicated that he thought people would appreciate the fact that more master points are available during junior fund games.  

Motion by Art D’Entremont, seconded by Doug Kinney, that we increase the number of junior fund games to include every second open game.  Defeated.
7.0 Election of Officers and Board Members for 2009-2010

       The following slate of Officers was presented:

President

Dean Allen

Vice President
Pamela Keim

Treasurer

Norma Barber

Secretary

Ilsa Krukoff

In addition the following slate of Board members was presented:

Jan Anderson

Dave Sabier

       Margaret Hubbard

       Gil Lafreniere

       Jason Larrivee

       Dow Cooney

       (Richard Downing – when health permits)

The floor was opened to further nominations.  There were none.  Motion by Wayne Nattrass seconded by Lance Connell, that nominations cease.  Carried.  

       The Board was approved as presented.
8.0 Trophies and Awards

Dean Allen congratulated all the winners.  Sandra Southam  presented those present with either an individual trophy or two free plays.  The winners’ names can be seen prominently displayed on the Wall of Fame.  A list of the winners is attached to these minutes, and will also be posted on our club web-site.  New Life Masters were recognized with trophies.
9.0 Adjournment

Marlene Connell adjourned the meeting at 7:15
New Board of Directors met briefly.

Ilsa Krukoff asked Board approval for the minutes of May 21st to be posted online, in order that there  not be too great a delay in posting.

Motion by Margaret Hubbard, seconded by Dave Sabier, that the minutes of May 21st Board meeting be approved for posting online.  Carried.
First meeting of new Board of Directors is slated for Thursday July 23, 2009, at 6:00 pm
